Minutes of Meeting of Primrose Hill Surgery Patient Participation Group held on Monday 31 March 2014 at 6pm to 7.15pm at Primrose Hill Library

Present: Imre Lake (chair), Barbara Wood (deputy chair), Barbara Rosenbaum and Doro Marden (joint secretaries), Sylvia Jacobs, Theresa Hallgarten and Eleanor Sturdy (committee members), 12 attendees
In attendance: Dr Jane Lim and Victoria Singh

1. Introduction of guest speakers

Imre Lake introduced Dr Jane Lim, a partner at the PH Surgery, and Victoria Singh, a practitioner at iCope (Camden Psychological Therapy Services). 

2. Review of mental health services in Camden

Victoria Singh explained that iCope (www.icope.nhs.uk) is a part of the NHS Trust and offers a quick service for those suffering from milder forms of difficulty, including anxiety, depression, insomnia and low-esteem. It accepts both referrals and self-referrals. It seeks to assess most people within two weeks, and offers low-intensity CBT (cognitive behavioural therapy) psychologist-led groups, or up to six one-to-one one-hour CBT sessions. For more serious cases, there are resident psychologists who can offer more individualized treatment. All treatments are NICE-recommended (National institute of Clinical Excellence). The service has 30 employees.

The weakness of the service, according to Singh, was the level of training available to iCope’s practitioners. Private therapists have a much higher level of training and feedback from patients shows that private therapy is more highly valued. 

She and Dr Lim answered questions about mental health services in general from the audience:
· If a patient has a problem that can’t be helped by iCope, they are referred on after an assessment of their level of need. There are a great many psychological services available in Camden, including the Tavistock Centre and private psychotherapy.

· If a self-referred patient is referred on, the GP will be informed only with the approval of the patient.

· The treatment of psychological problems in children is generally more complex than that for adults, and often involves all the family members. I-cope only deals with adults over 18.
· As a comparison, Barnet has 45% less funding that Camden for mental health services and, in general, is well-funded at present. The service has more or less recovered after the recent disbanding of the Camden Mental Health Team.

· As for mental health services more broadly, including community-based initiatives that encourage healthy lifestyles (including keep fit classes, socializing etc.), the surgery is limited in what it is able to do as its services are already overwhelmed. 

3. Dr Lim on Primrose Hill Surgery

Dr Lim likened the surgery to a post office. It is a place for meeting people’s needs, for helping patients to understand their needs, to listen to their needs, and of course to cure patients, if possible. The surgery’s domain goes way beyond the physical, with GPs now playing the roles that, in the past, were taken up by large extended families or the church.

Dr Lim answered questions about the surgery from the audience:

· The surgery’s limitations are many, not least the fact that not everything can be cured.

· Ten minutes per patient is often not sufficient for a meeting all the patient’s needs. And neither perhaps is a surgery that sees patients only 4.5 days a week. The doctors, however, are stretched at the moment, having to spend time on patients, clinical matters and administrative tasks, to say nothing of their own lives. They are now in a position where they have to provide medical care and run the surgery as a business. All the changes in the NHS now involve a pushing down of services to a lower level. What used to be done at tertiary level is now the purview of the secondary level, and matters that were attended to at the secondary level now fall to GPs. At Primrose Hill, for example, there is a plan for a new diabetes clinic and anticoagulation clinic.
· The PPG Chairman said that the PPG hopes to support the practice and improve it. It needs a clear understanding of what is happening. Communication between the surgery and its constituents is becoming more important. The PPG can also be useful in that it is a body that can make noise about problems. At the CCG, where decisions get made for the surgery and the whole of Camden, the ‘squeaking joint gets the oil’.

· Dr Lim said that the surgery has a serious need for more clinical rooms but that its initiatives in this regard have all been unsuccessful. Alternatives are being considered, such as linking up with other nearby practices for the provision of services. There is funding available for such initiatives (the trend is away from small practices) but problems often arise in negotiating terms.

· The PPG needs to reach out to a representative group and suggested that putting a note on repeat prescriptions might be a good way to contact those with long-term conditions.

· Notices asking patients to go to their local chemist with queries, rather than their GP, are partly the result of the pushing down of services mentioned above but are also simply a way of managing the overwhelming demand on GPs.
· There was a request for a display of photographs of practitioners and staff to be in the waiting room, so that any changes to personnel could be easily seen.
4. Patient survey

Barbara Wood spoke about plans by the PPG to organize a patient questionnaire in order to assess accurately the needs of the surgery’s population. She asked for suggestions both for topics to be addressed by the questionnaire and for ideas for its dissemination.

Dr Lim suggested that the surgery could send a SMS message to all its registered patients for whom it has a mobile phone number (75% of all patients) asking for email addresses to be sent to the PPG. The PPG committee undertook to compose a text message for that purpose.

It was suggested that, once the questionnaire was drafted, about a dozen people should take part in a pilot survey before general dissemination.

5. Future PPG meetings

It was decided that Referrals should be the topic of the next PPG meeting. 

6. Patients’ health record and health data
Barbara Wood told the audience that forms to opt out of the nationwide data base of patients’ ‘anonymized information’ were available at the surgery. Patients should ask the receptionists for these if they wish to opt out of sharing their information. The NHS is preparing a new information sheet about this as the one sent previously has been withdrawn as inadequate.
7. Other Business   

None.

